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SPEECH BY H.E. AMBASSADOR JOSEPH NSENGIMANA AT THE OCCASION OF THE 17TH COMMEMORATION OF THE GENOCIDE AGAINST THE TUNSI IN RWANDA

Addis Ababa, 7th April 2011

Your Excellency, the Chairperson of the African Union Commission

Your Excellency, the Deputy Chairperson of the African Union

Your Excellencies, Commissioners

Your Excellency, the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Federal Republic of Ethiopia

Your Excellency, the Mayor of Addis Ababa

Your Excellencies Religious Representatives

Your Excellencies Members of the Diplomatic Corps

Distinguished Guests

Ladies and Gentlemen

It gives me great pleasure to thank you on behalf of the Government and the people of the Republic of Rwanda and on my own behalf for having spared your precious time to come and join us on this important occasion of remembering our beloved ones who perished in the 1994 Genocide perpetrated against the Tutsi.  This is a sign of a strong solidarity but also support given to us during this hard period. 
Allow me also to take this opportunity to commend the cooperation of the African Union in adopting the decision designating 7 April of every year as the International day of Reflection on the 1994 Genocide. We really appreciate the efforts devoted in preparation of this event.

The genocide we are commemorating today for the 17th time took the lives of over a million family members, friends and neighbours; all children of Rwanda.  Thank you for honouring the invitation and gracing us with your presence. I urge you to take time and review the history of the said genocide for a better understanding of the truth behind those atrocities and collectively take measures to prevent the recurrence of such heartless acts to whoever again.
Excellencies

Ladies and Gentlemen

Today, Rwanda is commemorating its 17th anniversary of the Genocide against the Tutsi; a genocide that took lives of more than one million people in a span of only one hundred days. These children of Rwanda had extremely suffered; they have been tortured, buried alive, killed by all sorts of weapons, etc. During that time, the notion of humanity was no longer in the minds of the perpetrators.

April 1994, when the Genocide started, remains a mark shock caused by this tragedy and the deep dismay which will remain engraved forever in the hearts of Rwandans in particular and the people from the rest of the world who understand the gravity of these atrocities that occurred in our country. 
The commemoration period we are starting today is not only a time for all national and international communities to mourn with a great sorrow and deep sense of sympathy but also a time for reflection on what happened and taking appropriate measures for long-lasting peace and prosperity in a world where Genocide can never happen again. 
Excellencies

Ladies and Gentlemen

This year’s theme, as we commemorate the 17th anniversary of the Genocide against the Tutsi is: “Commemorating the Genocide against the Tutsi: Upholding the Truth, Preserving our Dignity.” The theme itself clearly reflects the vision of Rwandans to drastically move forward by avoiding any action that can led to genocide. This can only be achieved if the whole worlds commits to knowing and spreading the truth on genocide and fight for justice everywhere.

Talking about justice, I would like to call upon the African Union to offer its full support to the Government of Rwanda in that transfer of the cases of genocide perpetrators and archives from the ICTR to Rwanda be a non negotiable issue because it is our own history.

As you may be aware, Rwanda has already achieved a significant step in terms of portraying the truth about what happened during the Genocide. The traditional court system “GACACA” has been a successful tool for the Rwandan community to say the truth. This system helped a lot both sides; genocide perpetrators and survivors in the process of healing, justice and reconciliation. Now that the truth prevails the government and the people of the Republic of Rwanda, have embarked altogether towards a sustainable development in all sectors i.e. Infrastructure, ICT, agriculture, good governance, poverty reduction and evidences are straightforward. We commend this progress and welcome these developments! But, more needs to be done.
The theme reminds us that the truth is a weapon to the fight against genocide ideology, negationism and revisionism. 

Another important aspect reflected in the theme of the theme of this year is “dignity”. By this, I can say that we should not concentrate only on the past which betrayed us but also work hard for a bright future. It therefore calls for all humankind to denounce Genocide perpetrators and deniers wherever they are, to ensure that they face justice. This will be an assurance that no one will come back and destroy our lives anyhow. Thus, building and upholding a collective voice and common position would go a long way in achieving our goals.

Justice is an important factor to rebuild Rwanda in its ongoing process of upholding the truth and preserving dignity. It thus needs full support of all people of goodwill. It is through our collective efforts in advocating the rebuilding of our country’s justice and economic development that the genocide denial, humiliation and crimes against humanity will be eradicated. It is therefore necessary that we, as Africans, build strong mechanisms to avoid the recurrence of such tragedy. Let’s stand up altogether and say “NEVER AGAIN”.
Excellencies

Ladies and Gentlemen

Let me start winding up my speech by recall you that Genocide is a crime against humanity. Thus, it should be understood that commemorating the 1994 genocide against the Tutsi can never be only for the survivors, but also by the whole humanity and the livings should always remember the blood and cries of the victims.
Our combined efforts, common stand and mutual support as it is witnessed today by your presence here, will continually provide the opportunity to propel us to a more sustainable peace, security and development.  

Let’s stand for our dignity and aim high!
With these remarks, I thank you once again for touching our back. 

May God Bless You All!
